
 

 

ODOT LETTER OF SUBSTANTIATION  

The Pacific Northwest Regional Council of Carpenters and its affiliated Locals were merged into 
the Southwest Mountain States Regional Council of Carpenters on June 5th, 2023.  With the 
change of the Regional Council demographic now encompassing 12 states the Regional Council 
changed it governing bylaws to be equitable to all 12 states at the September 12,2023 Regional 
Council Delegates meeting. It was a unanimous vote by all Delegates to change the name to the 
Western States Regional Council of Carpenters. This is the governing body for all 12 states, the 
Western States Regional Council of Carpenters is based at 533 S. Fremont Ave. Los Angeles, CA 
90071.  

Previous to the Regional Council merger, the Carpenters Locals of Oregon and Southwest 
Washington were also merged on March 1st, 2023. Locals 146 and 1503 were merged into Local 
503 which cover the members residing in Wahkiakum, Cowlitz, Clark, and Skamania Counties in 
Washington State and Clackamas, Multnomah, Washington, Columbia, and Clatsop counties in 
Oregon state.  Local 271 was merged into Local 541 which covers all members residing in all 
remaining counties in Oregon State. 

With the Mergers mentioned, the Oregon and Southwest Washington AGC Collective Bargaining 
agreement for the scopes covered in it our bargaining area have not changed and are still 
current until the expiration date stated in the Document. 

The Locals covered under that agreement are Local 196 (Piledrivers), Local 503 (General 
carpenters, Scaffold, Bridge and Highway) and Local 541 (General carpenters, Scaffold, Bridge 
and Highway) Local 96 (Millwrights) are covered under the Millwright Regional Master 
Agreement (MEA).  

Contacts for all scopes of work covered under these agreements are our Oregon and Southwest 
Washington Lead Representatives. Marcus Rodriguez for Local 503, phone: 971-442-3227 email: 
mrodriguez@wscarpenters.org and Trampas Simmons for Local 541, phone: 971-288-8980 
email tsimmons@wscarpenters.org.  

For dispatch information please contact Lupe Brown, phone: 1-800-953-6544 email: 
lbrown@wscarpenters.org  
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